SUMMARY OF FACULTY SENATE COUNCIL MEETINGS 2007-08
August 28, 2008
June 4, 2008
I.   The meeting was opened at 3:30 p.m. by Faculty Senate President Catherine Montfort.   The minutes of the May 14 meeting were approved.  

II.  OPENING REMARKS

President Montfort reported that Ruth Davis, Computer Engineering, had been elected as Faculty Senate President-Elect and Jane Curry, Political Science, had been elected to the University Coordinating Committee.  Edward Schaefer, Mathematics and Computer Science, will be Faculty Senate President.

Regarding the May ballots pertaining to Rank and Tenure Committees, President Montfort reported that the Board of Trustees approved all the changes that the faculty had supported.  Please see http://www.scu.edu/governance/facultysenate/index.cfm for the complete text of the amendments.  

· Extensions of the Probationary Period 3.4.1.1 – supported changes 

· Tenured Faculty in the Candidate’s Department 3.4.4.2 – supported changes 

· College or School Rank and Tenure Committee 3.4.4.4 – supported changes to the first paragraph; did not support changes to the last paragraph

· University Rank and Tenure Committee – supported changes to the first paragraph; did not support changes to the last paragraph.

Supported by the faculty but not requiring the Board of Trustees approval was a change to the composition of the University Rank and Tenure Committee 2.11.1:  If there are no faculty in a school or college eligible to stand for election to the University Rank and Tenure Committee, then the University Rank and Tenure Committee will be composed of only those eligible faculty elected by the remaining schools or colleges.

The changes will be incorporated into the Faculty Handbook and Faculty Senate Election Rules. 

III.  OFFICE OF STUDENT LIFE

Matthew Duncan reported that there is a Student Welfare Committee, which was developed to reach students who are experiencing academic, emotional, and/or physical difficulties that are impeding their ability to succeed. He said the Committee meets three times a quarter and is comprised of representatives from Student Life, Counseling and Psychological Services, Residence Life, Athletics, Drahmann Center, Disability Services, and the School of Law. Matthew said there are also Wellness Checks for undergraduate and graduate students.  Office of Student Life staff will check on a student in the event OSL staff are contacted by a faculty, staff person, family member, etc. who is concerned about the welfare of a student (i.e., not reporting to class, seems very depressed, not appropriately adjusting to college environment, etc.).   Faculty/Staff who have concerns about the welfare of a student should contact Matthew Duncan (Office of Student Life) who coordinates the committee.  He or a member of his staff is available to answer any questions.

IV.  RETIREE HEALTH BENEFITS

Molly McDonald reported on the status of retiree health benefits, an issue that has been a top priority of the Council this academic year.  She said that Robert Warren had appointed an ad hoc benefits committee devoted to retiree health benefits. The ad hoc committee, whose members are John Heineke, Emile McAnany, Robin Reynolds, Jim Rowan, met for the first time on March 13, 2008. Molly distributed a comprehensive summary of the University’s medical plans versus Medicare plans entitled Group Medical Plans and Medicare Comparison, which details benefits and monthly costs including but not limited to services, hospitalization, skilled nursing care, prescription drugs, etc.  The chart will be available on the Human Resources Web site.

Molly said the ad hoc committee addressed and made recommendations concerning retiree health benefits for three groups of employees:  those who are now Medicare eligible; those who are in mid-career; and those who have a significant amount of time to save for retirement.  Molly reported on some of the committee deliberations and recommendations, which will be forwarded to Robert Warren, then to the President's Staff, and then through the annual budgeting process.  A few items contained in the Committee’s proposal, which made specific recommendations for the three groups of employees referenced above, are as follows.  

· Retiree benefits would be extended to both eligible faculty and staff

· Retiree benefits would be extended to eligible employees, but not be extended to a spouse or domestic partner

· A requirement of 15 years of service to become retiree benefits eligible

Comments/recommendations made during the question and answer period:

· Access to current physicians appears very feasible for most employees

· Implementation of any plan would be July 1, 2009

· For those employees who are of Medicare age or older when they retire, the committee recommended that the University cover the cost of a typical Medicare Advantage plan, which is approximately $190 per month

· For those who are close to retirement age on July 1, 2009 and, therefore, not eligible for the benefits described above, the committee proposed that the University contribute sufficient monies to enable the employees to experience approximately the same retirement benefits than those who are under Medicare age

· The committee recommended that the University open a retirement account for all employees 40 or older and contribute to this account until the employees are age 65. The employees would be encouraged to contribute to this account

· For early retirees, the recommendation is that they be allowed to stay in the University plan until retirement age, but they would have to pay the premium 

· Emeriti Retirement Health Solutions is the program that the Committee recommended be used

V.  WESTERN ASSOCIATION OF SCHOOLS AND COLLEGES (WASC) REACCREDITATION PROCESS 

Diane Jonte-Pace gave an update on the WASC reaccreditation process.  She distributed a timeline of the tasks that have been completed or are currently underway. For an electronic version of the timeline see http://www.scu.edu/wasc/upload/WascTimeline06-02-08.pdf  She provided the dates for the two upcoming site visits by visiting teams from WASC. The date of the site visit for the Capacity and Preparatory Review (CPR) will be October 20-22, 2009.  The date for the Educational Effectiveness (EER) Review will be February 23-25, 2011. The committees are currently working on the Capacity and Preparatory Review. A draft will be distributed to the University community for discussion next year. Diane said the CPR examines programs, processes, structures, infrastructures, finances, faculty, staff, etc., asking “do we have the capacity to educate our students?”  The EER examines evidence of student learning and institutional learning. Each review addresses how well the University meets the four WASC Standards and 42 Criteria for Review, and how the University can be strengthened in three selected areas: educating leaders for conscience, competence, and compassion; supporting the teaching scholar model; and promoting a community of inclusive excellence. Diane said WASC revised its Criteria for review this year, and that there is greater emphasis on accountability and transparency. She noted that assessment is an important element in WASC’s Standards and Criteria for Review. Please see these sites for more information:

http://www.scu.edu/wasc/upload/WASC-Update-Admin-Leaders4_28_08Revised.pdf and

http://www.scu.edu/wasc/upload/Capacity_and_Preparatory_Review_Workshop_2008-2.pdf 

VI.  DISCRIMINATION AND HARASSMENT POLICY SUBCOMMITTEE

Michelle Marvier distributed a draft of the policy.  Last year the Council rejected proposed changes to the Faculty Judicial Board procedures that had been drafted by the Faculty Affairs Committee.  Those changes dealt with how the Faculty Judicial Board handles appeals of harassment cases.  She said the Committee now has been charged by the University Coordinating Committee to revise the current unlawful discrimination and unlawful harassment policy, a completely new effort.  Their charge was in response to complaints made by the University community about the policy but also to ensure that the policy was consistent with the values of the University, and federal and state laws.  Any changes to the current policy would be submitted to the faculty for a vote of approval, then to the Board of Trustees for its approval.  

Michelle reported that there are certain criteria that must be in any policy, that is, there must be a complaint procedure, an appeal process, an investigative process, protection from retaliation, etc.   She said the subcommittee found the policy too long and complicated.  Among other items, the Committee removed the word unlawful from the title and text of the policy, addressed academic freedom, and added a statute of limitations on complaints.

The Committee is initially developing the policy – defining terms such as what are harassment and discrimination - then will develop the procedures for a complaint resolution process, the investigative process, appeals, sanctions, and appeals to the sanctions.   Michelle emphasized that any complaint and the resolution thereof should not be discussed outside the complaint process even after a resolution has been reached.  She concluded her presentation by saying that she will report to the Committee the suggestions made during the Council discussion.  The general opinion was positive of the redraft policy.

May 14, 2008
I.  President Montfort opened the meeting by mentioning she had met with Lucia Gilbert on the issue of the Faculty Senate President’s term of office. She announced that the Provost desired to call a meeting gathering the last four presidents plus president-elect to discuss the pros and cons of the change to a two-year term before a final decision was made. 

President Montfort then mentioned it would be appropriate if the Faculty Senate could come to a consensus on the issue so that its point of view would be included at the Provost’s meeting 

A motion was made and seconded that the President’s term be two years provided that there will be two course releases during each year.  Added to the motion was that the office of President-Elect be abolished.  Sixteen voted in favor of the motion with one opposing vote and no abstentions.

II.   The minutes of the April 9 meeting were approved.

III.  VARIA

Dan Ostrov, University Coordinating Committee (UCC) Chair, reported on a proposal for amending the University Policy Committees’ (UPC) charters.  The process would allow small, non-substantive changes to be quickly resolved while ensuring that significant changes would involve the approval of larger segments of the community in keeping with the practice of good governance.

Dan reported on the status of Philip Kain’s Core Curriculum proposal from a previous meeting.  Working in conjunction with Diane Jonte-Pace, Vice Provost for Undergraduate Studies,  the Faculty Senate Council, the UCC, and the Academic Affairs Committee have developed a process for the member composition of the Faculty Core Committees (FCC), and a process for approval of a course plan. Also developed was a process for appealing a decision made by an FCC.

A motion was made and seconded to accept the proposed processes for committee composition, course plan approval, and appeal.  Eighteen voted to approve the process with no nay votes or abstentions.

Dan gave a brief report on the composition and charge of the UCC.  The committee is composed of two elected faculty members, the Provost, the Faculty Senate President, and the Staff Assembly President.  The committee is broadly charged with making sure that shared governance continues and thrives.  

IV.  RANK AND TENURE FACULTY HANDBOOK CHANGES

 a) President Montfort reported that due to health reasons, sabbaticals, phased retirement, the two-year rule, etc., there was not an eligible candidate last year from the School of EDCPPM to serve on the University Rank and Tenure Committee. Consequently, at the February 13, 2008 Faculty Senate Council meeting, an amendment to the Faculty Senate Election Rules was proposed:  

AMENDMENT   

If there are no faculty in a school or college eligible to stand for election to the University Rank and Tenure Committee, then the University Rank and Tenure Committee will be composed of only those eligible faculty elected by the remaining schools or colleges.

After some discussion, a motion was made and seconded to accept the proposed amendment and submit it to the faculty eligible to vote on rank and tenure issues for their consideration and vote.  There were 23 votes approving the amendment, one no vote, and one abstention.

Therefore, this amendment to the Faculty Handbook and Faculty Senate Election Rules will be added to the ballot with the other proposed revisions.  See below.

b) Faculty Affairs Committee (FAC) proposed revisions 

Last week three documents were sent to the tenure and tenure-track faculty for their review and consideration.  The documents were:

1.  Five revisions to the Handbook:  Extensions of the Probationary Period, The Candidate, Tenured Faculty in the Candidate’s Department, The College or School Rank and Tenure Committee, The University Rank and Tenure Committee

2.  A discussion of the revisions

3.  A revision of the Flexible Course Scheduling Guidelines

Jim Grainger, Faculty Affairs Committee Chair, reported that a ballot will be distributed soon to vote on the five revisions.  A vote is not needed on the Flexible Course Scheduling Guidelines revision as it is not a change to the Handbook.  “To address significant personal or family needs such a child or elder care” was added to the list of special circumstances for which course clustering may be approved.  Jim said that the Flexible Course Scheduling Guidelines apply only to tenured and tenure-track faculty but that the FAC plans to revisit its application to lecturers. 

Of the five revisions, the one covering The Candidate, Section 3.4.4.1, generated the most discussion and consternation.  The revision attempts to clarify what can/cannot be said by a candidate to the candidate’s suggested reviewers.  The revision adds:  “. .  . The candidate may not provide any other information about his or her petition, the rank and tenure process, or the University.”  Jim said this information would be forwarded by the dean’s office or the rank and tenure committee in the normal course of events.   The concern of the FAC was that there was a wide range of information included in the letter that asks if a person would consider refereeing the tenure/promotion application, that is, some simply write a brief letter asking for their willingness and availability while others include multiple documents in support of their application.  The Council members present generally supported no contact by the candidate and the reviewer.

Subsequent to this discussion, the Faculty Affairs Committee met again and decided not to include this proposed revision from the upcoming ballot.   The Committee will revisit this issue in fall 2008.

The next revision covered tenured faculty in the candidate’s department.  “A tenured faculty member on sabbatical or other leave may choose not to participate in the rank and tenure process.  A faculty member who chooses not to participate shall not be involved in any part of the process.”  The intent of this revision is to ensure that the faculty member writing the letter has reviewed the candidate’s application package.

With regard to the revisions on school/college and university rank and tenure committees, Jim said that the revision has added “Rank and Tenure Committee members from a candidate’s department shall vote only at the department level and . . . not participate at the committee level.”  Also added to this revision:  “Unless it receives significant and relevant new information, the committee shall cast ballots only once.”
V.  PRESIDENTIAL SEARCH COMMITTEE

President Montfort introduced Board of Trustees members Bob Finocchio and Mike Markkula.  This was an open discussion asking for what qualities and attributes the Search Committee should look for in the candidates for the presidency.  After a comment was made that the committee should consider a lay person or a woman, Bob replied that the Bylaws mandate that the president be a Jesuit.  He said further that the Trustees feel strongly that part of the University’s distinctiveness is its Jesuit character and mission, which is enhanced by having a Jesuit president.  Mike said that over the years the Trustees have discussed changing the Bylaws but it is their collective judgment not to change the Bylaws on this issue.

Another comment generally supported was that the faculty would like to have a president that not only inspires good teaching but gives research a more prominent place, more of an intellectual with a significant research portfolio than a financially-oriented president, and one who knows something about higher education. To be energetic and eager to face new challenges was another quality faculty would like to see in a new president.  Diversity was another topic – not just race and gender but including sexual orientation and having an appreciation of these diversities and demonstrated experience in dealing with diverse groups.  Investment in the faculty, that is, moving away from part-time faculty by giving more support – time and money – to the tenured and tenure-track faculty would be an asset in the candidate. Some felt that the teaching/scholar model was not functioning very well due to the high use of part-time faculty.  Also suggested by a couple of faculty was that the president not just be economically savvy but be a spiritual man as well.  Another comment by several faculty was that the president should refrain from micromanaging, and have a vision that goes beyond the concept of social justice, the 3 Cs, a vision that acknowledges the accomplishments in the sciences, engineering and business schools.  Open conversational gatherings where new ideas are introduced was suggested. Another attribute suggested for a new president was that he has the clout and confidence to deal with the church hierarchy in dealing with sensitive subjects.  Bob said that the University and Bishop McGrath have a very good relationship.  He said also that the Trustees are trying hard to not hire a caretaker for the work that President Locatelli has accomplished.  Bob said that they have solicited candidates, receiving almost 80 names, from the U.S. and outside the U.S.  

April 9, 2008

I.  President Montfort referred to a memo from Ron Danielson, Chief Information Officer, to the Provost that is in response to a comment made at the March meeting about the costs of Second Life.  The memo shows that the initial start-up costs were covered by a TSC grant.  Annual costs of $1,800 will be covered by the IS budget.

President Montfort reported on the Presidential Search Committee election.  She said that since there was a great deal of time pressure to hold the election, no time was allowed to send out sample ballots, which ultimately caused problems.  Also causing concern was the issue of how to define a faculty administrator with regard to eligibility to serve and vote in elections.  President Montfort said that this is a complex topic that will be addressed in 2008-09.

Further, President Montfort reported that she had received a number of e-mails that suggested a lay person be considered for the presidency, and also consider opening the search to both genders.  It was suggested that it might be more effective to promote a change to the presidency criteria after SCU’s new president had been selected rather than trying to effect any change while the search is in process.  

II.  The minutes of the March 12 meeting were approved with corrections.

III. CORE CURRICULUM PROPOSAL

President Montfort referred to a proposal developed by Philip Kain, Philosophy Department:

For the Core to be successful and accepted, Faculty must feel that the administration of the Core comes as much as possible from themselves, as opposed to being imposed from above.  We therefore ask that the Core Director work with the UCC and Faculty Senate Council to come up with a method whereby Core Oversight Committee members and appeal boards for these committees are directly selected by faculty.  Membership on such committees should be rotated every three years.  This is not to criticize the current Oversight Committee members; it is to say that their authority to decide which courses do and do not count for the Core is compromised when they are chosen by even well-meaning Core administrators as opposed to being selected directly by the faculty their decisions affect.

Diane Jonte-Pace, Undergraduate Core Curriculum Director 4/7/2008 6:04 PM 
Dear Catherine,

I'm writing in response to the handout Philip Kain presented to the Faculty Senate Council regarding Core Curriculum committees in February 2007 

(www.scu.edu/governance/facultysenate/minutes/facultysenateminutes.cfm ).  Philip suggested that the Core Director work with the UCC and FSC on issues related to the new Core and the Faculty Core Committees.

I think it may be useful to differentiate two issues in Philip's thoughtful proposal.  The first involves how Faculty Core Committee members are selected.  The second involves the syllabus approval process and the idea of an "appeal board."

I have a suggestion related to each, and I'd be happy to discuss these further with members of the UCC and/or Faculty Senate.

In relation to the first issue, I suggest that as members of the Faculty Core Committees step down, new members could be selected as needed through a consultative process involving the Core Director and the UCC. 

In relation to the second issue, my sense is that an "appeal board" is unnecessary, primarily because the course approval process will be developmental rather than evaluative.  If a course is not approved the Faculty Core Committee will provide feedback on what is lacking.  They'll request a resubmission.  Faculty members will, in most cases, be able to easily revise and resubmit. (See the "Core Course Syllabus Approval Form" link at www.scu.edu/core2009 for guidelines on submitting syllabi for approval.)

It is possible, of course, that disagreements will emerge.  I suggest that the Academic Affairs Committee (whose members are appointed by the UCC), rather than an "appeal board," hear and resolve disagreements, if needed.  

I would be happy to discuss these ideas further.  I am grateful to Philip for his proposal and his interest in ensuring faculty engagement with the new Core.  Philip said his proposal addresses the process by which committee members are selected and what recourse a faculty member has if their course syllabus is not accepted. 

After some discussion, Philip specified that his proposal suggests that the selection of Core Oversight Committees be treated in the same way as other University committees, and that the University Coordinating Committee, the Core Director, and the Faculty Senate Council develop a process to do this.   The Council voted 21 in favor of the proposal, with 2 abstentions, and no nay votes.

IV.  PLANNING ACTION COUNCIL (PAC)

Edward Schaefer, PAC member, reported that a draft of the Strategic Plan has been the focus of the Council.  He noted that their final version of the Plan will be presented to the Board of Trustees in June.

V.  RETIREE HEALTH BENEFITS

Robert Warren, Vice President for Administration and Finance, reported that the Benefits Committee has been extended to include an ad hoc committee consisting of Monica Augustin, John Heineke, Jim Rowan, and Cary Yang to deal specifically with retiree health benefits.   From their discussions, it has been determined that there are at least three approximate-age groups to consider:  those below 50 years of age, those in the 50-65 age cohort, and those who are 65 or older.

Bob said he charged the committee, in conjunction with SCU’s benefits providers and insurance brokers, to put together an educational program for staff and faculty to show what is provided by Medicare, Medicaid, and the retiree supplement plans covering the age groups noted above. 

Bob said there are several options now under consideration:

· Continue the 401(a) plan with the current two-year vesting schedule

· Review ways to streamline access to Medigap plans

· An addition to the 10% employer contribution, that is, a fixed-dollar amount that the   University   would contribute toward the payment of Medigap plans after age 65

· An employer contribution for a fixed period of time after retiring to subsidize premiums

· Investigate a program with group insurance access and a tax-friendly savings vehicle.

He asked for the costs by the end of the school year so that they can be included in next year’s budget, noting that a big consideration with this topic is the unpredictability of healthcare costs.  In response to a question about coverage for senior lecturers and renewable term faculty, Bob replied that all participants in the health plans are being reviewed.  Another item to consider is flexibility in a plan – can an employee make changes in a plan or move to another plan without penalty of coverage or premium.

VI.  FACULTY SENATE PRESIDENT’S TERM

President Montfort opened the discussion of changing the President’s term of office.  She related that it is through her own experiences as President and after checking the term of office at other institutions, that she is proposing changing the term from one year to two years. This proposal would include two course releases in the first year and one course release in the second year. She cited the intense learning curve of the one-year position and the time spent on committees as an ex-officio member. A consideration with this plan is that the President-Elect would serve two years also.  If the proposal is formally accepted, the details of responsibilities for each officer would have to be redefined.

It was suggested that further discussion of a two-year term be tabled until the issue of course releases has been completed by the Provost.  A straw vote showed that the majority of the Council agreed with the two-year term proposal.   
VII.  SEVEN COURSE TEACHING LOAD

The topic was discussed at the March 12 meeting.  The Leavey School of Business had voiced their opposition to the seven course standard as stated in the Faculty Handbook and sought a change in the Handbook to read six courses as the normal teaching load.  A comment was made that in addition to this change, mention should be given when there are deviations in either direction from the normal load in certain circumstances.  After considerable discussion, a motion was made and seconded that the Faculty Senate Council recommends to the Faculty Affairs Committee a change in the Faculty Handbook to reflect the fact that six courses per year is the normal load for all tenure-stream faculty.  The motion was unanimously approved.

March 12, 2008
I.   The meeting was opened by Faculty Senate President Catherine Montfort.   President Montfort reported that she met with Bob Warren on March 4.  Bob told her he had established an ad hoc committee to work with the Benefits Committee.  The ad hoc committee members are staff Jim Rowan and Monica Augustin, and faculty John Heineke and Cary Yang.  Their first meeting will be held March 13, 2008.  She continued by saying that Bob plans to address the needs of different age groups and provide programs for educating people about benefits.  Finally she mentioned that Bob will provide a document explaining the difference between the coverage received under Medicare versus the current SCU health plans.  

II.  The minutes of the February 13 meeting were approved.

III. LIBRARY ACQUISITIONS AND CONVOCATION

     A.  Provost Gilbert reported that about $250,000 annually is needed to keep up with new acquisitions.  She said the Information Technology budget has been reallocated to accomplish this as originally only half of this amount had been budgeted.  The Provost reported also that a $300,000 award had been received that is valid for three years, which will ease the burden and afford planning time.  She said also that library acquisitions will be part of the next Capital Campaign.  Continuing her report, she said that new acquisitions and library materials tied to the Core Curriculum are already built into the Core budget.  

     B.  After opening remarks, Lucia asked those present if the Convocation should follow last year’s pattern, that is, classes until 3:20 p.m., then Mass of the Holy Spirit, followed by dinner (with or without a speaker).  If this option was selected, the convocation would be at a later date.  
Another option was to use the pattern of two years ago with abbreviated classes ending at 11:15 a.m.., Mass at noon, followed by lunch, then the Convocation.  A third option would be to not bundle anything else with the Convocation.

After some discussion of whether it would be beneficial to separate the components of Mass, convocation, and a meal, an informational vote was taken:  16 voted to have classes end at 3:30 p.m., with something (to be determined) planned for after classes end; 2 voted to have abbreviated classes ending around noon with Mass at noon, lunch, and the Convocation; and 5 voted to have no Convocation.

In the discussion that followed it was noted that it is difficult for the graduate schools to attend if events are held in the late afternoon and early evening.  Another comment was that the abbreviated classes are a waste of time and that too much is being planned for one day.  
IV. LARGE SCALE EMERGENCY PREPAREDNESS

Undergraduate Dan Stepan reported that there will be a Mass Casualty Incident Training Session on Sunday, April 27 in O’Connor Hall.  He said that they will demonstrate their training in emergency situations.  They would like to purchase an Incident Trailer, which costs around $20,000 fully equipped with supplies.  This trailer would be capable of dealing with 50-100 patients rather than the 10-20 they now can help with their smaller vehicle.  In a follow up conversation with Jeanne Rosenberger, Vice Provost for Student Life, the Faculty Senate Chair learned that the EMS Program had not made a request to the university for additional supplies and equipment.  Learning this, Professor Montfort suggested to Dan Stepan that he contact Larry Wolfe and Jeanne Rosenberger to make such a request. 

V.  TEACHING LOAD ADJUSTMENT POLICY

Alex Field reported that the Leavey School of Business faculty at its February 27 meeting expressed opposition to any policy whose foundation rests on the premise that seven courses is the formal teaching load for faculty in the Business School.  A subsequently drafted statement has now been signed by 55 business school faculty.  Field explained that in 1982  then Dean Delbecq negotiated an agreement with the administration that the School’s teaching load would be 6 courses, acknowledging the larger  average class sizes in the school, and the need to offer a competitive load to build a distinguished faculty.   The statement argues that reaffirming 7 courses as the base load, which this policy would do, would adversely impact the recruitment and retention of faculty, and have significant competitive repercussions, particularly at the graduate level.  The statement suggests that a better way to move the school and university forward would be to remove the reference to 7 courses that continues to exist in the Faculty Handbook, and address the problems that gave rise to this policy by other means.  

Provost Gilbert commented that she has asked the deans to work with their faculty concerning scholarly productivity, to find a better balance between teaching and scholarship.  She said the issue is complicated and that, minimally, moving towards a 7-course load is not a goal.  Further discussion was deferred to the April meeting.

VI. CORE CURRICULUM

Diane Jonte-Pace reported on progress in implementing the new Core Curriculum.  In addition, she explained when courses will double dip in the new Core and how the Pathways component of the Core will work.  

    A. Progress: Diane described the Core honoraria, the summer workshops scheduled for June and July 2008, and the pilot courses for first year students that will be offered next year on “Cultures and Ideas” and “Critical Thinking and Writing.”  She referred faculty to two web sites:    MACROBUTTON HtmlResAnchor www.scu.edu/core2009
 and    MACROBUTTON HtmlResAnchor www.scu.edu/core2009/goals.cfm
. The first describes the Core requirements, the honorarium proposal process, the syllabus approval process, the implementation timeline, etc. The second describes student learning goals and objectives for each Core area. The relevant learning goals and objectives should be included on all syllabi for Core courses. 

    B. Double dipping:  Diane explained that Foundations courses and Explorations courses will not typically double dip.  (For example, courses in “Religion, Theology, and Culture,” even if they focus on “Race and Religion,” will not double dip with “Diversity” courses.)  However, Integrations courses (“Experiential Learning,” “Advanced Writing,” and “Pathways”) will double dip with other courses in the core or majors.  (For example, a course fulfilling the “Social Science” requirement might also fulfill the “Experiential Learning” requirement.)  She also noted that departmental courses for majors will frequently double dip with core courses. 

    C. Pathways:  Diane explained that most students will take four courses with a common theme to create a “Pathway” (Engineering students will take three). She provided some examples of Pathways that have been suggested by faculty.  She encouraged faculty to consult the website for more information on Pathways:    MACROBUTTON HtmlResAnchor www.scu.edu/core2009/upload/PathwaysInvitation032008.pdf

February 13, 2008
I.  A.  President Montfort read an e-mail from Provost Gilbert that is in response to a letter from the History Department voicing its concern about the library’s acquisitions budget.  The Provost stated that "this matter needs immediate attention" and that she was taking steps to develop and implement a plan to address the issues described in the letter. "Meetings have been arranged with Elizabeth Salzer and Ronald Danielson and a separate meeting is being scheduled with the library staff."  

Catherine reported that when she contacted the Provost later about the issue, the Provost wrote "I have met with Liz and Ron and with the library staff.  I will be meeting with Liz and Ron again soon to discuss specific short-term and longer-term strategies for dealing with the situation."

B.  President Montfort reported that she had contacted Robert Warren, Vice President for Administration and Finance.  Below is the text of an e-mail from Bob to President Montfort.

"As was reported at our last meeting, Bob Warren and Molly McDonald met regarding the process for moving forward with retiree health.  Since that time, Bob and representatives from the Department of Human Resources met with the University's broker to obtain additional information regarding Medicare (parts A,B,D), Medicare supplements, and their respective coverages and costs, as well as how such compare to the University's current health plan offerings and costs.

 

In addition, the Benefits Committee has met with the University Broker.  It has also begun meeting on a weekly basis with its primary focus being retiree health.

 

In an effort to address questions which have been raised regarding retiree health, Bob will be appointing an ad hoc committee, comprised of faculty and staff representatives, to work with the Benefits Committee in an effort to further explore the needs of the community.  The Benefits Committee will also be hosting a series of education sessions addressing the costs of medical coverage after retirement, specifically cost comparisons associated with the coordination of Medicare parts A-D, Medicare Advantage, and Group Medical Plans.  

 

Given that this is a very important issue, any proposed solutions and financial implications must be thoroughly explored and analyzed."

In response to a question about faculty representation on an ad hoc benefits committee, President Montfort replied that Bob mentioned his desire to have a mixed age group, that is, members at various stages in their careers to offer different perspectives.

II.  The minutes of the November 14, 2007 and January 16, 2008 meetings were approved.

III. UNIVERSITY RANK AND TENURE COMMITTEE

President Montfort opened a discussion about the current committee’s lack of a representative from the School of EDCPPM.  This situation occurred for various reasons:  lack of eligible faculty (full professors), medical issues, faculty on sabbaticals and phased retirement, and other constraints.  

Two amendments to the Faculty Senate Election Rules were proposed:  

PROPOSAL 1:  

If there are no faculty in a school or college eligible to stand for election to the University Rank and Tenure Committee, then the University Rank and Tenure Committee will be composed of only those eligible faculty elected by the remaining schools or colleges.

PROPOSAL 2:
If there are no faculty in a school or college eligible to stand for election to the University Rank and Tenure Committee, then an additional at-large member shall be elected from the eligible faculty following the Election Rules adopted by the Faculty Senate.

After some discussion, a motion was made and seconded to accept Proposal 1 and submit it to the faculty eligible to vote on rank and tenure issues for their consideration and vote.  There were 23 votes approving Proposal 1, one no vote, and one abstention.
IV. RANK AND TENURE RECOMMENDATIONS:  CONTINUING DISCUSSION ON 

ISSUES 4, 6, 7, 8

(4)  Is there a need to clarify the timing and/or standards for promotion to full professor?
Jim Grainger reported that this is still an open issue as standards and timing differ across the schools and colleges even though the standards are the same in the Faculty Handbook.  A comment was made that the timing has negative connotations because a faculty member cannot apply for promotion to full professor earlier than six years beyond promotion to associate professor.  

Jim said it is not the intent of the FAC to define standards that are uniform across the across the University but a matter of clarification.  He said the committee did not look at each school/college and try to evaluate their standards. Further, he said that the committee looked at the Handbook language and found that it needs clarifying, mentioning the criterion of being superior in all categories and how it is defined by the schools/colleges.  Jim also mentioned  that various rating scales are used in the schools/colleges.  He said the FAC has not made a formal recommendation, and noted that the Provost’s Office will work with the FAC in any revision to the rank and tenure documents.

(6)  Should “candidates who have University-approved extensions on the tenure clock . . . have the option of having the letter to external reviewers inform them to evaluate the work as if it took place over five years, . . . ?”
Jim reported that the FAC agreed to adopt the Task Force’s recommendation of adding this sentence to the external reviewers’ letters:  "You are being asked to judge the scholarship, which Professor X (the candidate) has produced during her/his probationary period.  The length of this probation period was agreed upon in advance by the university, the department, and the candidate."

Jim said that the Provost accepted this recommendation in principle but would like to have further discussion of the specific language.  In the discussion that followed, a comment was made that in most schools the clock is automatically extended when there is a birth or adoption.  Another comment was that there should not be a default clock but to let the candidates decide if they want to apply on schedule.

(7) Should “the rank and tenure system be changed so that it is less ‘closed’ [by allowing] candidates to receive some feedback as they go through the process, and [by allowing] them to address concerns or clarify issues that come up from the committees?”
The FAC decided to not pursue this suggestion because of confidentiality issues. A suggestion was made that all steps in the appeal process should be spelled out and formalized.  Another suggestion was that the 30-day period to respond should start from the day the candidate meets with the Provost and not when the candidate receives the letter.

(8) Should there be “an option to allow candidates to add a brief “contextual” letter to the materials sent for external review?”

The FAC decided to not pursue this suggestion.

There was further discussion on two recommendations presented at the January 16, 2008 meeting:

(2) “Should R & T members receive a one-course release when the number of cases for tenure or promotion that a committee considers in a given year exceeds five?”

Jim reported that the course release policy across the University is being reviewed; therefore, further discussion by the Faculty Affairs Committee (FAC) has been deferred until a comprehensive review has been completed by the Provost’s Office.  A comment was made that the issue of course releases for rank and tenure committee members is, indeed, a special situation, because the work of the committee is enormously important and time-consuming.  

(1) “Should rank and tenure members participate in any way in deliberations on a candidate for promotion or tenure from their own departments?”

Jim reported that there are three issues that have not been fully resolved:

a)  whether the committee member be allowed to offer information only

b)  whether the committee member should leave the room

c)  whether the committee member be allowed to fully participate in the evaluation. 

He said the latest recommendation is that the person from the same department should not be involved in any discussions but the issue of leaving the room has not been resolved.

V. CORE CURRICULUM

The discussion opened with a handout from Philip Kain, Philosophy Department:

“For the Core to be successful and accepted, Faculty must feel that the administration of the Core comes as much as possible from themselves, as opposed to being imposed from above.  We therefore ask that the Core Director work with the UCC and Faculty Senate Council to come up with a method whereby Core Oversight Committee members and appeal boards for these committees are directly selected by faculty.  Membership on such committees should be rotated every three years.  This is not to criticize the current Oversight Committee members; it is to say that their authority to decide which courses do and do not count for the Core is compromised when they are chosen by even well-meaning Core administrators as opposed to being selected directly by the faculty their decisions affect.”

Discussion focused on having a Core Oversight Committee whose members are selected by the faculty.  No process to do this was defined.  A question raised was if there was a process by which a faculty member can appeal if their proposed syllabus is not accepted by the Oversight Committee. 

Diane Jonte-Pace provided handouts listing the different Faculty Core Committees (with liaison and members) according to their areas of responsibility, noting there will be 15 committees when all are put together, and that more than 70 faculty are currently involved.  She explained that the selection process involved inviting volunteers and selecting members according to disciplinary expertise, disciplinary diversity (when appropriate), gender balance, RLC connections, connections with the Centers of Distinction, etc. She also explained that the Faculty Core Committees have developed learning objectives for each of the Core requirements.  The learning objectives are posted on the Core website, www.scu.edu/core2009 . She reported that the Provost has approved enrollment caps of 25, beginning in 2009, both for Cultures & Ideas courses and the Religion, Theology & Culture courses.  

January 29, 2008 e-mail from Diane to President Montfort:

We are now working on the Critical Thinking & Writing caps.  We hope to develop a timeline for lowering the CTW caps shortly.  As I wrote to the CTW Faculty Core Committee on November 8 2007, the Provost "concurs that small writing classes will be important in our efforts to cultivate the ambitious learning goals for writing courses outlined in the new Core documents.  While it may not be possible to bring class size as low as 17 by the Fall of 2009, we will do our very best to reach that goal as soon as we can."  

February 13, 2008 e-mail from the English Department: 

“The English Department is meeting today at the same time as the Faculty Senate Council, but we would like to share our concern about course caps in the new Core. After faculty voted for the Core proposal promising caps of 17 for Core Critical Thinking and Writing (CTW) courses, we were told that the course cap was changed to 22.  As the latest draft for Critical Thinking and Writing objectives states: 

“In order to meet the learning goals specified in the new core curriculum, CTW 1 and 2 should enroll no more than 17 students. The National Council of Teachers of English, in its “Statement on Class Size and Teacher Workload:  College,” says, 'No more than 20 students should be permitted in any writing class. Ideally, classes should be limited to 15. Students cannot learn to write without writing. In sections larger than 20, teachers cannot possibly give student writing the immediate and individual response necessary for growth and improvement.'”

We urge Santa Clara to follow national best practices for Core writing courses.

John Hawley, Terry Beers, Diane Dreher, Marilyn Edelstein, and Stephen Carroll for the Department of English”

January 16, 2008
I.  President Catherine Montfort read from a handout prepared by the Academic Integrity Committee in which it was noted that the number of cases that the Committee has heard recently has begun to decline.  It is the Committee’s belief that this is not due to a surge of honesty but due in part to the fact that faculty are not using the Academic Integrity protocol.  The Committee wishes to impress upon faculty to use the resource of turnitin.com for the education of students in furtherance of the values and standards of SCU’s academic community.  On February 19 David Callahan will be on campus speak about academic integrity.  For more information, see http://www.cheatingculture.com.

II.  HEALTH BENEFITS

Ingrid Williams was asked to report on other schools’ retirement plans.  She reported that the Benefits Committee has almost completed gathering data on this issue, but did not go into details.  She said the Committee has spent 1 ½ years on their charge.  The data gathered will be provided to Robert Warren, Vice President for Business and Finance, and Molly McDonald, Assistant Vice President for Human Resources, then to the Provost for further discussion.  

Catherine posed two questions: For employees that are of Medicare retirement age, what is the cost for the University, by age cohort, for these employees?  What would it cost for these same retirees if they rely on Santa Clara health benefits and use it to supplement Medicare B?  Hence, SCU’s health benefits would serve as a substitute for a Medigap policy.

Another question Catherine posed was if the current healthcare providers could create a policy to take over when Medicare B stops.  A suggestion was made that the Benefits Committee consider years of service at SCU and retirement ages before 65.  Ingrid replied that no decisions have been made yet. A response from the administration will be forthcoming hopefully by the end of the 07-08 academic year if SCU can afford to have some kind of healthcare benefits for retirees and, if so, the options that will be available.    

III. RANK AND TENURE

Timothy Healy reported for the Faculty Affairs Committee (FAC).  The Council was provided with a Summary of the Rank and Tenure Task Force questions, and the responses from the Task Force, the Provost, and the FAC.  It was agreed that the questions are a mix of policy changes to the Handbook, which must go to the Senate for a vote, and procedural changes.  The following refers to the numbered points in the Summary.  A copy can be provided upon request.

(2) Course Releases for Rank and Tenure Committee Members:  Tim reported that the FAC came to the conclusion to not offer course releases based on the argument that giving a course release for this kind of service gives the rank and tenure process a particular standing viz a viz other service.  Their conclusion also was that there ought to be more discussion on what kind of service does or does not merit a course release.

A motion was made and seconded that the Task Force’s recommendation be accepted based on the formula suggested by the Task Force.  19 agreed with the motion, with 1 abstention.  There were no nay votes.

(5)  Confirmation and Solicitation from External Reviewers Before April 15:  Tim commented that there were two rationales for this suggestion:

· To give the committee a chance to elect its chair and get organized in the spring quarter.

· Select and inform the reviewers that by a certain date materials will be available for their evaluation. 

(1) Participation by Rank and Tenure Committee Members on a Candidate from Their Own Department:  Tim reported that the FAC found that there is variance in participation in the different schools and colleges.  Because there was a shortage of time to continue this discussion and the other points in the Summary, the Council requested that Tim or a member of the FAC return to a subsequent meeting.

IV.  CORE CURRICULUM

Two issues were brought to the Council for discussion:

A.  The formation of a schedule for when the caps for Culture and Ideas, Religious Studies, and Ethics courses will be realized.  There was a comment that the faculty voted on the new Core Curriculum assuming that the 25 student cap was be put into practice.

B.  A suggestion that there be an oversight committee, which includes the faculty, to approve a course, to reject a course, or to modify a course.  Should there be an appeal process if a faculty member does not agree with the committee’s decision on a proposed course syllabus?

November 14, 2007

I.  CLASS SIZE CAPS

President Catherine Montfort read the following November 15, 2007 e-mail from Vice Provost for Undergraduate Studies Diane Jonte-Pace:  

“I've been talking quite a bit with the Provost about the question of caps.  She concurs that small classes will be important in our efforts to cultivate the ambitious learning goals for Foundations courses outlined in the new Core documents.   While it may not be possible to bring class size as low as 25 for the RTC classes or 17 for the CTW courses by the fall of 2009, we will do our very best to reach that goal as soon as we can. “

There were suggestions to have the subjects of class caps, the Core Curriculum, and the recommendations of the Rank and Tenure Task Force revisited at a future Council meeting.

II.  The minutes of the October 10, 2007 meeting were approved.

III.  RESEARCH COMMITTEE

Research Committee member Stephen Smith reported for the committee, starting with a review of the committee’s ongoing activities:  Award for Sustained Excellence in Scholarship, Award for Recent Achievement in Scholarship, and Faculty-Student Research Assistant program.  The committee has discussed rolling over those nominees for three years that were not selected in the current year, similar to the process used for the Faculty Senate Professor Award.

The committee has looked at two scholarship-related software packages:  

· Eureka, which the committee recommended against but remains on their agenda because there is some interest in it

· Digital Measures, which is currently used by the Leavey School of Business.  Both packages foster collaboration across disciplines within the university but are useful only if faculty enter their relevant data.  A common complaint was the time involved to enter the data.

The committee sponsored workshops:  Work-Life Issues and Flexibility in the Faculty Life Cycle, and Advancing Associate Professors to Full Professor Rank.  The committee did not reach consensus on whether scholarship of learning should be counted as research.   The discussion by the Council stressed that each discipline must be considered uniquely when evaluating research.   Also being discussed by the Research Committee are the weights used by the individual schools and colleges.  Included in this discussion is the weighting of scholarship of learning versus scholarship of discovery.  

Planned activities for the 2007-08 year: 

· Sponsor research colloquium on interdisciplinary research

· Study the issue of research expectations for renewable lecturers

· Incentives for improving research productivity for regular faculty

IV.  FACULTY AFFAIRS COMMITTEE (FAC)

Chair James Grainger reported that the Rank and Tenure Task Force distributed a survey to tenure-track and tenured faculty.  The FAC has been reviewing the recommendations, which  would require changes to the Faculty Handbook.

One survey question was whether rank and tenure committee members should participate in any way in the discussion of someone from their department.  The Handbook currently states that since the person voted on the candidate at the department level, they could not vote at the rank and tenure level. However, the person could participate in the discussions.  There was considerable discussion about the fairness to the candidate if a rank and tenure committee is reduced in number due to the candidate being from the same department as the committee member.  It was remarked that this could be a detriment or work in favor of the candidate.

The Task Force was inclined to leave the Handbook as is on this matter but to limit the amount of participation at the rank and tenure level to an information-only role.  This recommendation was forwarded to the Provost.  At this point, no official decision has been made and the FAC has been asked to gather more faculty input.  

Another major issue the FAC is investigating is the evaluation number scheme, how the numbers are defined.  One scheme the FAC considering is a 1 to 4 scale with 1 being a strong no, 2 a no, 3 a yes, and 4 a strong yes.

V.  RESEARCH INITIATIVES

Amy Shachter, Associate Provost for Research Initiatives, reported that her office’s basic mission is to support and advance faculty and student research and scholarship.  Some goals for the Research Initiatives Office are:

· To strengthen the overall research infrastructure within the university, defining what it looks like and what it should look like with current scholarship and research expectations.

· To enhance the infrastructure for graduate student research, and reviewing the definitions and functions of graduate student teaching and research assistants.

· To strengthen the external grants and corporate/foundation gifts infrastructure, and to include a review of the functions, roles, and responsibilities of the Sponsored Projects Office.

· To review and revise the compliance structures and processes - human subjects, animal care, conflict of interest, etc. - currently in use.

· To review and revise structures relative to intellectual property and research deemed secret.

· To develop an undergraduate research structure.

· To cultivate strategic institutional research initiatives.

· To raise the visibility of scholarship and research on and off campus via a Web site.  

· To facilitate the development of a research-supportive curriculum.

A question was asked if a senior thesis would be considered research.  Amy replied that if the research made a significant contribution to a discipline and ultimately led to a conference presentation or publication, perhaps it could be considered research.  There was no definitive answer. 

VI.  BENEFITS COMMITTEE

President Montfort introduced Ingrid Williams, Benefits Committee Chair, and faculty members Ken Manaster and Emile McAnany of the Committee.  Catherine prefaced Ingrid’s presentation with this query:  Can the university devise a plan where faculty and staff can carry their medical benefits into retirement?

Ingrid said that they continue to work at keeping healthcare premiums down.  They are looking at different plans and in 2008 will add a new Blue Cross plan known as Health Incentive.  She reported that the Flexible Spending Account cap has been raised to $5000, with a deductible of $2500 for individuals and a family deductible of $5000.

Ingrid said the committee looked at the retirement plans of six universities.  One school matches Medicare, thus providing a supplement on a yearly basis to their retirees.  Another school pays medical benefits for faculty and spouse for three years while another pays the maximum employer contribution based on the number of years of service.  For those less than social security age, another school provides subsidized benefits; after retirement age the school  provides a Medicare supplement plan.

Catherine posed the question:  Can a faculty member remain in the healthcare group plan with some sort of cost sharing?  Ingrid reported that she sent Santa Clara’s census data to an actuarial firm.  The results of the study indicate that to try and compete with other university healthcare plans would be prohibitive for Santa Clara.  An option they are researching is an emeriti plan, a defined contribution retirement plan whereby the employer makes a contribution to an employee starting at a certain age until age 65.  Ingrid said that the committee’s requirement is to provide the information they gather to the Vice President for Administration and Finance, and the Budget Office so that they can make informed decisions.  

Catherine suggested that Human Resources set up a Web site with comparisons of health benefits offered by Medicare versus what the university now offers in healthcare.  Ingrid agreed that this could be done.  She suggested meeting with financial advisor Joe Crowley to discuss this.

October 10, 2007
I.  ADDITION TO THE JUNE 6, 2007 MINUTES in V. AD HOC LECTURER COMMITTEE

A motion was made that the committee be commended for its report, that there is support for greater equity, fairness, and professional treatment of contingent faculty colleagues, that data be accumulated on the number of tenure-stream faculty, and work towards a cap on the number of contingent faculty.  The motion was unanimously approved.

President Montfort pointed out that following the motion, the open discussion comments noted that the hiring of more lecturers would reduce the limited resources for hiring more tenure-stream faculty with the converse being true as well.

The minutes were approved with the above addition.

II.  A.  BUDGET REVIEW

Robert Warren, University Budget Council Chair, reported on the 2008-09 budget process, which is currently being developed.   He said the focus is on revenue, the library and technology infrastructures, and facilities needs.  Endowment fund revenues have also been a subject of discussion.  In December the proposed budget will be presented to the Board of Trustees Finance Committee for their review and approval, which is most likely not to be received until March 2008.  The UBC will also be meeting with the Provost to discuss undergraduate enrollment, tuition, and financial aid strategies.

Reporting on the objectives of the UBC, Bob said they are to develop a consolidated financial plan for the operating budget and the capital budget, which includes capital renewal.  Also included are the capital projects of the new library and Business School, generally funded by donations.  

Bob reported that the challenges to the budget are to make salary and benefits externally competitive and internally equitable with the marketplace; determine the right amount for financial aid; and develop a more accurate budget to keep the libraries and technology upgraded and current.  He said that about 20% of gross tuition goes to financial aid and about 70% of the undergraduate students get some form of financial aid.  New dormitories would not compete with funds for new academic buildings because residence halls are funded with revenue bonds.

B.  ACADEMIC AFFAIRS COMMITTEE

Alma Garcia, Chair 2007-08, reported for the AAC.  

1.  The 2005-06 committee recommended that a task force be established to look into the idea of having a universal teaching evaluation for all schools/colleges.  The current AAC recommends that a task force not be appointed and that each school/college follow best practices and begin their assessments immediately.  The Provost concurred.

2.  Two new majors were approved by the Board of Trustees – Biochemistry, and Accounting and Information Systems.

3.  The committee reviewed the policy on second degrees and approved a request for changes in the policy toward receiving a second degree at the university. The proposed changes were forwarded to the Provost and approved for implementation.

4.  The committee reviewed the policy on the use of the NR grade. A revision in the undergraduate grading policy was approved and passed on to the Provost.  There will no longer be an NR grade.  A grade of NS or No Show for students who fail to drop a course in the first week has subsequently been implemented. The NS remains on a transcript but is not included in a GPA. A grade of F is still an option.  Incompletes will  be easier to get (no petition) so that a student who deserves an extension will be able to get one and will have a finite time period to resolve it.

5.  The committee will continue in the fall quarter with the examination of the discrepancies between the number of days in the fall and spring quarters.

C.  FACULTY AFFAIRS COMMITTEE (FAC)

Nancy Wright reported for the FAC.  The 2007-08 chair is James Grainger, and the 

vice-chair is Michelle Marvier.

1.  The main focus of the committee had been to review the Faculty Handbook as it pertains to the Harassment and Discrimination Policy, specifically the appeal process for “mixed constituency”, that is, where the respondent is a faculty member and the complainant is a student.  A June 2007 meeting with the FAC, the Student Affairs Committee, and the Staff Affairs Committee resulted in agreement on a way to resolve the process.  Nancy said it is hoped that a final revision of the Policy will be available for faculty vote in the spring.

2.  The FAC, working in conjunction with the Rank and Tenure Task Force (members Christine Bachen, Robert Senkewicz, and Eleanor Willemsen) and its report, resulted in eight recommendations, which they have forwarded to the Provost.

3.  Partly in response to the 2005-06 FAC’s recommendation, a Benefits Committee was formed in November 2006. 

4.  The FAC will continue to look at Life/Work Balance that can include flexible course scheduling, course release time, course banking, shared appointments, tenure clock extension, and modified duties.  Nancy said they will also look at end-of-career issues to include looking at phased retirement, and health care benefits for retired faculty and staff.

5.  The FAC will revisit also the evaluation scale for rank and tenure, and the situation of a rank and tenure committee member being from the same department as a candidate for tenure or promotion.

6.  The FAC has received the Ad Hoc Committee on Lecturers final report and it is on their 2007-08 agenda.

In the discussion that followed, a request was made to have a report on the final recommendations from the Rank and Tenure Task Force, the changes made by the FAC, and what is the current status of the recommendations from the Task Force.

D.  FACULTY DEVELOPMENT

The new Associate Provost for Faculty Development William Sundstrom described his office's programs and reported that he has three items of special interest:  supporting and enhancing scholarship; the transition from tenured associate professor to full professor; and work/life professional balance issues, including service within the university.

A question was asked about the funding for internal grants. Bill said the funding comes from various sources, including endowments. A suggestion was made to have some larger, very competitive internal grants that are in the $25-30,000 range.  Bill remarked that competitive course releases for research would be another potential form of more substantial research support. A comment was made that there is a grant now available for a one-course reduction for someone whose scholarship is very near the finishing stages but needs the time to complete it.

Another comment was about a course exchange for faculty who are interested in cross-disciplinary research or are preparing crossdisciplinary courses for the Core.  The faculty member would receive a course release for the time spent while enrolled in a course on campus.

E.  CORE CURRICULUM

As Director of the Core Curriculum, Diane Jonte-Pace will oversee the transition to the new Core Curriculum.  Diane distributed a two-page FAQs handout, which is available on the Core Web site (www.scu.edu/core2009). She reported that implementation of the Foundations (first year) courses in the new Core will begin with the fall 2009 freshman class.   The Explorations (second/third year) courses and Integrations courses (throughout the core) will be offered in fall 2010.  Students who started under the old Core must finish under those requirements.  Transfer students, who are studying in under the old Core requirements, will be able to choose either the old or new Core when enrolling in SCU.  The old Core will most likely be retired by spring 2012.  There will be a few pilot courses offered in fall 2008.  Faculty will be able to apply for Core Honoraria of $1000 for curriculum development funds for transforming old courses into courses for the new core.  $1500 will be offered for faculty to develop new courses for the Core, and $3000 will be available for faculty who wish to work as a team on a project that will have a lasting and substantial impact on a department or program.

There was considerable and pointed discussion about the time required for curriculum development since there will not be course releases or course-release money.  Diane said there is additional support from the Centers, for example, the Ignatian Center, the Ethics Center, and the Center for Science, Technology, and Society.  In addition, Diane reported that the Provost is currently collecting data on course load and course releases, and the teaching capacity of the university.  

Another question involved enrollment caps. Diane responded that the Cultures and Ideas courses would have a 25-student cap.  The writing courses were to have a cap of 17, but the feasibility of this plan is still being studied.  A comment was made that some faculty voted to approve the new Core with the understanding that smaller class sizes and more funding/time releases had been promised not necessarily from the Centers.  Another comment was that a timeline of implementation for the new Core would be helpful so that faculty can track the projected goals that the faculty voted to accept.  This would give faculty a sense of progress and a basis for planning.

Diane’s final comment was about the Pathways: students take four courses linked by theme.  Some Pathways may be linked to RLC’s, Centers, or crossdisciplinary minors.  Visit www.scu.edu/core2009 for more information.
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